Social Justice and Social Security Committee

Note by the Clerk

12th Meeting, (Session 6), 31 March 2022

Following the evidence session on Kinship Care held on 24 February the Committee received some supplementary information from witnesses.

These following written submissions were received:

- Written submission from CELCIS
- Written submission from Peebles & District Citizens Advice Bureau

The Committee received a letter from the Kinship Care Advice Service for Scotland following the session on 24 February.

The Committee held an informal, in private session on Kinship Care on Monday 21 March to hear direct lived experience. An anonymised note has been published to protect the identities of the carers the children they care or have cared for:

• Informal focus group session on Kinship Care note.

Note by the Clerk 30 March 2022

Supplementary written evidence from CELCIS for the Social Justice and Social Security Committee's evidence session on kinship care on 24 February 2022

CELCIS welcomed the opportunity to present oral evidence to the Committee in relation to its inquiry into kinship care, which was held on 24 February 2022. We would like to provide further written evidence to supplement this appearance and hope this will be helpful to the Committee. If there are any queries, please do not hesitate to contact Kirsty Doull (Permanence Lead, CELCIS) at kirsty.doull@strath.ac.uk.

Clarification on reference made to "CELCIS's survey"

On pages 17 and 18 of the Official Report of the Committee, it quotes a question from a Committee member who states: "CELCIS's survey highlighted the root of the situation when it identified that many children in kinship care have experienced trauma and that children in kinship care are less likely to receive mental health support than children in foster care." We would like to clarify that the survey referenced was in fact conducted by the Family Rights Group. CELCIS provided supplementary analysis of this survey (more details of which can be found at: Young, E. & Hill, L. (2020) The highs and lows of kinship care: supplementary analysis of a comprehensive survey of kinship carers in Scotland 2019. Glasgow: CELICS/Family Rights Group) but the actual survey was conducted by the Family Rights Group.

The Kinship Collaborative

It was noted in the second Panel of the Committee that the Collaborative was looking at the gaps in resourcing needs and the support provided to families. Also, the Collaborative are aware that kinship carers need to be supported. There was another query as to whether financial supports would be within the remit of the Collaborative.

We would like to re-iterate that the priorities of the Kinship Collaborative were developed by the multi-agency partners of the Collaborative – who include kinship carers – and are deeply focused on improving the support that is available to children and their kinship carers. The priorities of the Kinship Collaborative build on this and are focused on 'support' meaning emotional, practical and financial support. The priorities are:

- Review of kinship care legislation and guidance
- Identification of resources and gaps, with a view to eliminating any gaps
- Improve consistency of service provision across Scotland
- Establish clear and universal understanding of definitions within legislation
- Identification of good practice
- Ensuring kinship care is visible within communities, and promoting this

These priorities are currently being developed by members of the Collaborative into specific aims with tangible action plans in order deliver on the Collaborative's commitment to improve the support available to kinship carers and the children they love and care for. Consideration is also being given as to how the Collaborative can effectively communicate this work throughout Scotland.

Eligibility to financial support when kinship carer holds a kinship care order and the child was "at risk of becoming 'looked after'" by the local authority

We noted in our written evidence that only certain kinship carers are eligible to receive financial support from the local authority at the same level as the local authority's fostering allowance rate. Those entitled to this support are kinship carers of 'looked after' children and kinship carers who are caring for a child under a 'kinship care order' (which has been granted under section 11 of the Children (Scotland) Act 1995). There are certain criteria to be met to receive this financial support, however, even if a carer holds a kinship care order. One criteria is that the child is or was "at risk of becoming 'looked after'".

We wished to draw this specific criteria to the attention of the Committee as it has the potential to result in the unintended consequence of some kinship carers not being able to receive this financial support. This is because "at risk of becoming 'looked after'" may be interpreted as applying only when a family has reached a perceived 'crisis point'. Therefore, if a kinship carer has begun caring for a child before a perceived 'crisis point', it may not be viewed that that child has been "at risk of becoming looked after". Further clarification on this definition would be welcome to ensure that all kinship carers receive the financial support they are entitled to and are not unintentionally disadvantaged.

Thank you for your consideration of these supplementary points. We hope this is of help to the Committee.

CELCIS – Centre for Excellence for Children's Care and Protection March 2022

Supplementary written evidence from Peebles & District Citizens Advice Bureau for the Social Justice and Social Security Committee's evidence session on kinship care on 24 February 2022

In particular if you have any comments on passported benefits that people might or might not be getting depending on the definition. Official Report (Cols 23-25).

I don't think I can add much to what was said at the meeting. In terms of passported benefits, the anomalies are not universal across all local authorities or indeed common to all kinship carers. Often the level of understanding of the person making the decision about a benefit can cause the success or failure of an application. For example, many kinship carers of Looked After Children do not receive free school meals and uniform allowances because it is perceived by the local authority that they are covering these costs in their kinship care allowance payments, but the same local authority will extend this benefit to some foster carers. Also, kinship carers who are working, and claim no benefits, will receive the full amount of kinship care allowance, while those who are claiming child benefit, Universal Credit Child Element, and in some cases, child tax credit, will have this amount deducted from their kinship care allowance. This seems an unfair decision to many kinship carers.

One of my main concerns regarding kinship carers and benefits is around the level of knowledge of those administering the benefits. The DWP is a UK wide organisation and often does not recognise the legislation in Scotland as it relates to kinship carers. For example, a kinship carer who cares for children under the terms of a Kinship Care Order is often deemed by the DWP, in error, to be caring for Looked After Children – this has an impact on their ability to claim Universal Credit Child Element, but the local authority will often deduct this amount from their kinship care allowance, meaning that the financial support they have to care for the child, is reduced.

Also, if you have anything to add on a best practice model for providing a whole package of support for kinship carers including, for example, peer support and access to, and information about, local third sector organisations? OR (Col 39)

I think it would be useful to provide the following:-

• Clear, written advice about what to expect as a kinship carer, including what to expect from your designated social worker, from LAC reviews, from Children's Panel Hearings, from Multi-Agency meetings etc. Many kinship carers have had no previous dealings with social work and are expected to attend these meetings and know how to conduct themselves with no briefing. Many are afraid to speak up in case they say the wrong thing and the child is taken away and many have expressed to me that they wanted to defend the child's point of view but were not permitted to speak. (Example – a seven-year-old in kinship care with her grandmother, who was seated in a review meeting, by the LA, away from her grandmother and between her parents, both of whom were believed to have abused her – she was then asked who she wanted to live with – her grandmother did not feel able to challenge this)

The book produced annually by Mentor UK was a hugely valuable information resource for kinship carers, but their funding was not renewed to continue with this.

- Support from LA's for all peer support groups. The Kinship Care Alliance is the group which is always asked for the views of kinship carers without recognition of the fact that some peer support groups took the conscious decision not to join the Alliance.
- Access to training for kinship carers which takes recognition of the valuable role that kinship carers play – they often feel like the poor relation of foster carers.
- A national child allowance paid to any kinship carer looking after a child that is not theirs, irrespective of their benefit or employment status, at a rate which recognises the real cost involved in raising a child to have life chances equal to any other child. This might mean replacing entitlement to state benefits with a payment from central government rather than local government.

The Committee is interested in knowing who made the decision about which agency to make responsible for the kinship care service and if you know why they selected the organisation. OR (Col 38)

The tender was issued by the Scottish Government and it is my understanding that it was a Scottish Government department's decision to award the contract elsewhere. I was dismayed by this because the majority of enquiries we received at Citizens Advice Scotland and in bureau were about welfare benefits and the agency now delivering the service to not advise on this. Kinship carers are, of course, still coming to bureau, but we now do not have specialist advisers with the in-depth knowledge that our dedicated team had.

If you have anything further you wish to add to your evidence you are welcome to include this. We would be grateful if you could provide a response to us by 24 March 2022 if possible to help the Committee with its next steps.

The only other thing I would add is that it would be useful if social workers received some training about kinship care during their degree/diploma training. From experience, I have met many social workers who did not understand the kinship carer's role and were not aware of either the support available or the agencies who could provide advice.

9th March 2022

Dear Member,

Social Justice and Social Security - 8th Meeting of 2022: Kinship

We are writing to you as a committee member regarding the meeting that took place on 24th February 2022 where kinship care support services and kinship carers were invited to discuss with you issues around definitions of kinship care, variations in financial, practical, and emotional support and to share what further supports kinship families might need.

As you are likely aware Adoption UK Scotland and Adoption and Fostering Alliance (AFA) Scotland co-host and facilitate the Kinship Care Advice Service for Scotland (KCASS) since September 2020. While we were asked to support members of our kinship carer community to participate in the meeting it was disappointing not to have the opportunity to formally contribute verbally alongside partner organisations. We suggested, and did submit, a written contribution.

In absence of our being present on the day we wanted to correct some misinformation that was shared by speakers who used the opportunity to express concern about the KCASS service delivery. Given the public record of the meeting, we felt it important to respond to these issues raised.

Representing Citizen's Advice Scotland was Gill Westwood, a previous member of staff within the KCASS service when run by this organisation. As a representative of the organisation who unsuccessfully competed for the tender it is unclear why their input was sought over a representative from within our team, as current advisers able to comment on current issues affecting carers. Gill's comments in respect of the transfer of service included the following statement: "I was slightly dismayed that the kinship care service went to an agency that does not provide information on benefits or the legal status of kinship carers. The service also went to an agency that has the power over what, in my experience, kinship carers fear most: the children being adopted or fostered away with them".

It is very important to note that both host organisations are independent support services who work across all areas of Scotland, and all agencies in Scotland, and neither are responsible for decision making about children's care arrangements or future plans. The organisations have no power over any legal area of the care system, rather act in advisory and support roles.

The current KCASS benefit adviser team includes three of the team members who previously worked within the service when hosted by Citizen's Advice Scotland (CAS), and in addition to this the service has an official partnership agreement with Children's Poverty Action Group (CPAG) to ensure knowledge and information is kept current and up to date. We also benefit from a legal adviser, Rhona Pollock within the AFA Scotland team, who ensures that all advice provided – to both carers and practitioners – falls within accurate legal boundaries. The current links between KCASS and local CAS offices are generally very positive, and we know that many people, rightly, make use of both services. One of the key issues in providing good supports to kinship carers across Scotland is to ensure that different agencies work well together. KCASS will continue to link with CAS and others to address any concerns they have, but it is important that carers are not dissuaded from seeking support by misinformed comment about what is provided. We hope that Members feel able to reassure constituents who may have questions about where to seek accurate specialist advice.

Micheline Kane from Scottish Kinship Care Alliance noted her displeasure with our delivery of KCASS stating that they don't think we are the correct providers as we are "concerned with adoption and fostering. We are mainly unhappy with them because, when we were looking for support in 2014, they refused tae support us, citing total differences." We feel it is crucial to note that any discussions Ms Kane or colleagues from within her organisation had 8 years ago took place with leaders of a now obsolete organisation, BAAF Scotland, which has no formal legacy in AFA Scotland, and no formal relationship with Adoption UK Scotland. It is unfortunate that we have not had the opportunity to discuss this directly with the Alliance as we highly respect the relationship that they share with carers across Scotland. They were one of the first organisations we contacted when the new arrangements were put in place, and we would be keen to build links whenever they consider that possible. There are many different voices to be heard within the kinship care community and it is

important for KCASS to hear those that are critical as well as those that are supportive. We also appreciate that many carers have spent years battling for recognition often with little support from agencies.

Ms Kane stated that the Alliance was happier when Citizen's Advice Scotland ran the service because "it dealt with the benefits". We would like to reassure Members that the service continues to do this, both through our direct helpline but also through more complex case support via specialist advisers. We would also like to highlight the unique progress that KCASS is making through our partnership with AFA Scotland, improving the position for kinship carers by building links between carers and practitioners, supporting agencies to develop practice, and contributing to the national change agenda via the practitioners' forum and advisory group of carers feeding into the Kinship Care Collaborative. In addition to the essential welfare advice services KCASS is now also able to provide opportunities for carers to attend relevant training workshops and webinars, and for families to attend fully funded trips to various attractions, meeting additional needs.

Fortunately, and in contrast to the impression given to the committee, kinship carers across Scotland are making good use of KCASS and largely provide positive feedback about the service they receive. KCASS represents carers across each local authority and regional area in Scotland and work with a high number of carers from different areas who have benefitted from advice and event attendance. Since we took on the delivery of services, we have dealt with a steady number of enquiries reaching us through our helpline, email inbox and website, totaling 2,741, averaging 548 enquiries per quarter. In addition to the advice that we have provided, over 670 carers and family members signed up to attend family events. This year, for Kinship Care Week which takes place the week of 15th March, we have 553 carers and practitioners signed up for our series of events, that includes over 100 people attending our conference on 'Positive relationships' and 254 carers and children coming to the Highland Wildlife Park.

It is important for us as service providers to know that we accurately represent, and are led by, experts by experience. We are fortunate to have members of our team who have lived experience that influences our service development, but we are also led and advised by an advisory group that consists of kinship carers with a variety of different experiences, from across Scotland. This group advises and consults on projects and developments to ensure that they are feeding into KCASS views and experiences directly from wider kinship care communities across the nation.

In addition to the above, for further information I refer you to our <u>written submission</u> that has more detailed summary of the engagement that we have with kinship carers and their current issues. As we were not officially represented in the meeting it was submitted with an additional note from the clerk, but it was not clear from the discussion on the day whether committee members had seen this submission.

While we appreciate that the opportunity for correction of the written records may not be possible, we hope that this response has reassured members about concerns raised by participants in the panel during the meeting, who were not able to accurately represent our organisations and service facilitation. It is concerning if public events such as the broadcast of the parliamentary committee, present misleading information that may well dissuade some kinship carers from making use of a service that many of their peers are finding helpful and supportive.

We would be very happy to meet, collectively or individually, with anyone who would like to discuss any of the concerns raised or information shared. We see it as very important that kinship carers are able to comment on, review and evaluate the service that they access and benefit from, and will continue to proactively encourage this while we have the privilege of remaining host organisations, and service deliverers.

With thanks for your time and consideration,

Fiona Aitken
Director, Adoption UK Scotland

Robin Duncan/Angie Gilles Executive Director, AFA Scotland

On behalf of Kinship Care Advice Service for Scotland (KCASS)

Kinship Carers 21 March 2022

Attending

Elena Whitham MSP
Jeremy Balfour MSP
Miles Briggs MSP
Emma Roddick MSP
Susan Hunter KCASS Project Co-ordinator
Carer A
Carer B
Carer C
Carer D
Carer E

Introductions

- Susan is the KCASS project coordinator and oversees the advice and information provision for kinship carers and is chair of advisory group for kinship carers
- Carer A was a kinship carer now adopted the two children she cares for
- Carer B kinship care for granddaughter and a member of the advisory group
- Carer C is a foster carer and has been a kinship carer for 13 years
- Carer D has been a kinship carer for 25 years and cared for five grandchildren, and is member of the advisory group
- Carer E has cared for her two granddaughters for five years

Support for kinship carers

Carer E didn't know anything was wrong at the parents' home until social work phoned to ask her to look after her two grandchildren for a couple of days. She was given two hours' notice of their arrival. She was told they would be in touch but there was no follow-up. Carer E had no support for a whole year. She couldn't find helpline numbers and only found support by chance. She had just bought her house and it was a building site; not in a fit state for the children. Her 18-year-old child had to move out of the house before they were ready to leave as the bedroom was needed for the grandchildren. Her grandchildren had arrived with nothing and were half dressed on arrival.

She wasn't even aware she was defined as a kinship carer and found out by chance through internet searching.

After 3 months Social Work did get in touch with Carer E to tell her she had to get the house sorted and they had been told they would get help with the costs. They got no financial help and nearly lost their house as they had to spend money to do it up. Her husband was made redundant over the stress

of the situation. She got the feeling from authorities that if we own our house we are well off, but we're not. She is disabled. When calculating financial support, they took into account her husband's army pension and they didn't get anything. "Very much a case of here you go you get on with it." There was no check in to see how they were doing or whether the children needed anything.

Carer C said that if you're a foster carer you have support immediately. Having looked after status gives you access to follow up support. Though she said social work don't always have the information we need, for example "What's a lac [looked-after children] review? If you struggled' financially you were left to follow it up.

Susan said it is hoped a new booklet would make a difference, but for it to be successful it would need buy in from local authorities and practitioners working with Kinship families. A lot of feedback from kinship carers is about the lack of information.

Status of kinship care arrangement

Carer C said if a relative steps-in before crisis it's classed as private affair.

Carer B advised as she has a Residency Order [also referred to as a Kinship Care Order in the case of kinship carers] her grandchild no longer has looked after status, so she loses support. This has knock-on impact as she has to fight for support, e.g. a CAMHS appointment as social work will only see us for a 6-month financial review and if house is suitable. "You've got to fight for everything and it really wears you down."

Carer D told us social work services placed her granddaughter with her. Originally, she got kinship carers allowance and then when more kinship carers came forward, they cut the support and she is now receiving £20 week.

Their experience was that frontline social workers tried to help where they could but often management advise they can't give out support. They thought that's why so many social workers leave the role. Carer A has seen five social workers leave in the three years she has been a kinship carer. They said support is part of the Promise. If you want these children to do well give the kinship carers the tools. Having to beg for support "eats away your dignity".

One kinship carer said she used to help people to get a Residency Order. Now if you take residence orders "they'll be left without a penny". Carer D mentioned that one of her grandchildren is not looked after status while the others are, and this leads to her feeling different and rejected.

Susan explained some local authorities have a policy of trying to get kinship carers on to residency orders. She said there were huge difficulties associated with these orders. They can affect payments. In some local authority areas where a residence order is in place Payments stop at age 16 yrs. There may be no child plan in place, so what happens when the child hits

puberty etc might need social work input at that point. Also, could stop carers getting discretionary payments i.e. birthday celebrations. Impacts on Universal Credit too, as if the child has looked after status the kinship carer doesn't have to work. If there's a residency order in place, then you may be subject to the work-related requirements once the child is 5 years old. The child would also not be entitled to continuing care support.

Carer A has adopted two kinship care children. With the first child they had two weeks to prepare for the newborn baby. They were told a month before the birth that they were being considered as kinship carers but were given no other information or support. We had savings set aside for travelling and that went to getting stuff for the newborn. We got her in November and got first payment in January. We weren't given any support with childcare and there was no statutory leave from employer. In the end employer allowed her to drop seven hours and partner's mother helped looking after baby. In 2019 she had her own son and in 2020 she became kinship carer again for baby boy. That was three children under 4yrs.

Carer A said her experience with her 2 Kinship Care children was completely different. The first time it was a maternity social worker who supported her and although she didn't know lots about kinship care she was passionate about helping and would find out answers and information for things she didn't know. The second time it took two months to be named as a relevant person with the second child. It was frustrating as there was no continuity. Felt "you have to beg, borrow and plead to get any support" There wasn't a lot of kinship care social workers, so she reached out to her MSP for help. There were only five social workers for 300 kinship families. Now there are only three social workers. Her social worker from Kinship Team also worked part-time so it took months to get answers. Mental health support would have been invaluable and help to support carers sharing with children their life stories.

Adoption cuts all support except that offered by the adoption team. No way to recoup costs. Carer A had asked numerous times if there was any financial aid for legal costs and told no, so was very surprised to be told by the Council one month before adoption that they would cover our legal fees. We had already taken certain financial decisions to afford it.

On the day she took on kinship care of her grandchildren Carer E said one child had to sleep in the same bed as them as there wasn't room and one grandchild had to wear her husband's T-shirt as she had no nightie. Social work eventually checked in with them again two years later to do an assessment to see if they were fit people - she told them it was "a bit late". Both her and her husband had disclosure certificates. They had no birth certificates for the children but managed to get them into school. She felt she had had to bare her soul to people – felt like she was a failure – "if they had listened to my son I wouldn't have been a good person".

Local authority implementation of legislation

Susan advised the legislation is complex as it's not all in one place. on part 13 of the Children and Young People (Scotland) Act 2014 can be interpreted differently by local authorities. There are different categories of approach to payment by local authorities: some pay right from start, other months down the line, or some pay no support. It would be fantastic to have separate kinship carers legislation. Via the helpline we hear from Kinship Carers that local authorities will state that they were not involved in placing the child so there will be no entitlement to the allowance, in some circumstances the Police have brought the children to their relatives and social work would have been made aware of this. Kinship carers continually tell us have had to fight for everything.

Definition of kinship carers

Everyone thought a single definition of a kinship carer would help.

Carer E told us her grandchildren had moved from Fife to Perth to be with her and asked if local authority responsibility could be moved with them but was told no as that meant kinship care support would have to paid by the new authority.

It was easier for social work managers to draw back from providing support as it would save councils a huge amount of money.

Carer D said local authorities use the guidance to their advantage to avoid paying. She didn't know the implications of what was being suggested when her grandchildren were being moved from one Order to another. She remembers there being issues since 2007 when Adam Ingram MSP was the Minister, there was also a legal challenge by the Scottish Human Rights Commission in 2015 – "it's been going on a long time". [Carer D] said "It needs sorted and needs sorted right so we don't come back here in 5-years-time saying please help us".

Local authority best practice

Susan explained they have a practitioners' forum which shares best practice. Currently they are working with Falkirk, North Ayrshire and North Lanarkshire councils to help them develop their policies. She said some councils' policies are out of date, so can't be meeting Part 13 of the Children and Young People (Scotland) Act [to report on children's services provided by the local authority] as each local authority should be providing information. It's difficult to find as it's sometimes hidden within foster or adoption webpages – "if we can't find it how are kinship carers going to find it".

Examples of disparity between local authorities' payments were provided by the carers. Glasgow had paid out £400 grant to kinship carers and a few other councils had followed suit, whereas Aberdeen held a party for the kids.

Carer B questioned the level of knowledge of local authority teams. Renfrewshire had a kinship carer team, but she had to tell them what to do and where to look for information.

Miles said some councils have a kinship carer champion?

When her daughter was pregnant Carer B was told if she didn't take the child it was going into care – she said it was like being "black mailing". She was given no legal advice, couldn't access counselling and as she was working had to find childcare. She ended up being off on sick leave.

Care status and benefit entitlement

Carer C said kinship carers should have the same status as foster carers but with less form filling. From her experience she'd advise against kinship carers getting a Residence Order [often referred to as 'kinship care order' in the context of kinship carers], better to have a Permanence Order as it helps with transition as the child get older moves into independence, to university etc.

It was noted that the approach taken in England where you need to be trained to the same level as a foster carer would put people off and would end up with more children in care, she said "I just want to be their gran".

Breakdown of kinship care placements

Susan said through the practitioners' forum anecdotal evidence suggests placement breakdown tends to happen less in kinship care, though a lot of families are pushed to breaking point before they eventually get through it.

Miles thought some kinship carers don't contact authorities as the children might be taken away from them.

When asked whether kinship carers might not contact authorities for help because their cared for children might be taken away, all the carers responded "yes" it's a fear. One carer added if a mental health issue was on record it could impact placement. Another added she was physically disabled and suffering chronic depression and was struggling with the extra washing. She had to help her grandchild who couldn't play and would instead tidy the living room. Eventually, having sought help she got a cleaner once a week. However, she explained she lost her and a further two cleaners as the local authority would forget to make the payments and she couldn't afford a cleaner without assistance.

Elena recognition for how much money kinship carers save the country.

Carer D said it was very cruel to make people beg for financial and mental support.

Carer A said she couldn't even go to her family as they either didn't step in initially or were too worried about her brother. She explained that they

adopted the children to ensure the children's wellbeing and to make sure the brother didn't turn up 10 years later when the children didn't know them. Carer A said "our situation is a golden egg" for services but many people don't want to adopt as they lose any support provided. Taking on kinship care is not attractive to younger people.

Financial impact on kinship carers

Jeremy wondered if it is mostly grandparents?

Carer C spoke about financial difficulty as she was just above the benefit threshold and was told 'you'll be fine'. Her income was double that of partner, he went from working 50 to 70 hours per week to try to survive. They went into debt, which then took five years to get out of. The three girls need a separate bed so they now needed a four bed house. Others stated they were still paying off debt incurred by becoming a kinship carer.

Carer D sold their house to pay off debt but finds council tax being high and increasing, is causing her difficulty.

Training

Carer C, as a foster carer, has undertaken lots of training. She felt that kinship carers should have access to training, but it shouldn't be mandatory as not all training would be applicable to all kinship carers and could put people off. Attachment training for Kinship carers would be very beneficial.

When you ask local authorities for training they tell you that as you're not a foster carer they don't have any obligation to provide any.

All agreed they would have welcomed the chance of training with areas such as no training to help kids get through trauma being cited as a concern.

Contact with parents

Carer B's grandchild ended up under a Kinship Care Order which enforced a contact order with the dad. The child didn't want to go to contact and it transpired later the dad was hitting her during the contact in a contact centre. Carer B felt she was having to force her to see him as she could be reported to the sheriff for not complying with the order. Contact can be used as a weapon. It has been 3 months since contact stopped and things are much better but she worries about if it's going to happen again. Carer B added if she had had training and information on Kinship Care Orders she would not have went for it.

One of her grandchildren would have panic attacks about contact and Carer E eventually refused to make her go following which she was told to attend a panel meeting. It seemed that social workers are often too focussed on the parent's needs rather than the needs of the child.

About refusing contact Carer C said you lose family members as you look like you are being bad keeping children away from the parents when you are trying to safeguard them.

Carer E has lost contact with her other grandsons as her daughter can't understand why her granddaughters receive different treatment at times now they are her parental responsibility. She is hopeful her grandsons will understand when they are older.

Susan explained that a kinship order can be challenged 6 months after being granted and there is no limit to the amount of times it can be brought back to court. Carer A adding that while most birth parents will get legal aid, kinship carers have to pay legal fees.

Raising awareness of kinship care

Carer E said a booklet would have helped her. I would have found the phone number. It would have been my saving grace, as I was having to deal with anger and upset – "it's like a bereavement. Not having to wait to be found or to be noticed by somebody. That book would have empowered me".

Kinship carers thought that more could be done to tell the public about kinship care. Carer C gave some example like posters in schools, libraries and doctors surgeries, without having to go online as it's a lot of grannies and grandads doing this who may not have online access.

Carer E told us about a man who had been kinship caring for four years with no help. He, noticing her dropping her grandchildren at school, whispered it to her when he spoke. She now knows of another two families since then in her local community. There's a stigma. Many grandparents fear others knowing they're a kinship carer as feel people will judge their parenting. Even when social work come to see how they are getting on the children don't want to be involved with authorities. She added that children are often being retraumatised through contact with their parent.

Kinship care children moving between local authorities

Miles asked how can you link into support if your council is saying 'X' council is responsible? Link worker?

Susan said this is still an issue and some kinship carers do come to the helpline where both local authorities say it's not their responsibility.

Emma asked what else can be done?

Carer D felt a national campaign was needed so everyone knows. Not just left to the local authorities.

Carer E said we should get it on the television.

Carer C said at the moment it's word of mouth there was eight of us in small village and I was the only one who knew about kinship care.

Carer A felt more formal opportunities to get word out there by speaking about it. At kinship care week I got a chance to do a presentation and blog in my company. Got lots of feedback. Should put information out to larger employers so they can get it out to employees. Adoption out of kinship care is seen as a private adoption. It took several months of discussion with HR and legal to get leave. In the end the company paid for 2 months leave out of their own pocket as not supported through employment law. Taking on kids with trauma can mean having to leave work.

Susan said there was currently a private members bill in the UK Parliament on employment leave for kinship carers.

Jeremy noted it's all women round the table.

Susan advised it was predominantly woman who were kinship carers or the main identified carer, but not always. It was noted that kinship care can put a strain on their personal relationships sometimes leading to break ups.

On supporting families taking on a kinship care role it was suggested something akin to baby boxes might help. Elena mentioned a past initiative which gave foster carer children a package, unsure if this went to kinship carer children too. All attendees agreed that getting the basics would be a great help as children are often going into kinship care without anything: no clothes, toys, or toothbrushes.